September 7, 2004


A Workshop Meeting of the Kenilworth Board of Education was called to order at 7:30 p.m. by President LoBello, in the Board of Education Conference Room of the Brearley School on September 7, 2004.
This meeting is being held in accordance with the schedule of meetings adopted at the organizational meeting held April 26, 2004.  Adequate notice of this Workshop Meeting of the Kenilworth Board of Education has been provided to the Home News Tribune, The Star-Ledger, Cranford Chronicle and the Roselle Park/Kenilworth Leader.  A copy has been filed with the Kenilworth Borough Clerk, posted in the Board Office, the Kenilworth Borough Hall, Brearley and Harding Schools, as is provided by the Open Public Meetings Act.
President LoBello stated that the purpose of this workshop meeting is to discuss the items on the agenda for the September 13, 2004 meeting.

President LoBello led the salute to the Flag.

Prior to roll call, Mr. Gonnella administered the Oath of Office to Mr. Fred Viteka.  Mr. Viteka has been appointed to serve on the Kenilworth Board of Education representing the Winfield Township.

Upon roll call, the following members were present: Claudio Campanella, Gerard Laudati, Mark LoBello, Livio Mancino, Thomas Mannix, Antonio Pugliese, Fred Viteka, and Nancy Zimmerman. Absent was: Carol Boyden and Annmarie Duda.
Also in attendance were Lloyd M. Leschuk, Superintendent and Vincent A. Gonnella, Business Administrator/Board Secretary. 
The following members of the administrative team were present: Fred Rica, Principal, Charles Cappello, Principal, Eileen O’Donnell, Supervisor, Ann Karpenski-Cooke, Director of Special Services, Valarie Baker, Supervisor, Joseph Lafferty, Athletic Director, Joseph Schaffren, Supervisor of Guidance & Assessment, and Brian Luciani, Assistant Principal.  Three (3) members of the public were present.

LoBello called for discussion on the Superintendent's Report:

Presentation:  Class of 2004 Senior Exit Survey, Charlie Cappello

Presentation:  New Teacher Induction Program, Valarie Baker

Members of the Administrative Team highlighted their monthly reports:

· Mr. Schaffren, Supervisor of Guidance & Assessment: The staff continues to refine the master schedule and individual student schedules. A list of college acceptances was distributed to the Board.
· Mrs. O’Donnell, Supervisor of Instruction & Technology: The Technology staff worked hard to get the new computers up and running.  Only two teachers at Harding School did not complete the Technology Fluency Test.  The acquisition of new Language Arts Textbooks for Harding is complete.  The Board thanked Mrs. O’Donnell for her efforts in obtaining the ELLI Grant.

· Mrs. Cooke, Supervisor of Special Education: Work continues on updating student IEP’s.  The Special Education Department is now fully staffed.  With the influx of new students, the special education population also has increased.

· Mr. Lafferty, Supervisor of Athletics: The Fall season kicks off this Friday with a Soccer Tournament.  The coaching staff put in a hard summer to prepare the teams.  The Board discussed the use of the Tennis Courts by the Recreation Department.  The Board also reviewed the overuse of the fields, specifically the soccer field.  Mr. Mancino will contact the County to inquire about relief.
· Mr. Luciani, Brearley Assistant Principal:  Middle School population is up.  He updated the Board on changes to the student handbook
· Mr. Gonnella, School Business Administrator/Board Secretary:  The Board reviewed the calendar of presentations and resolutions.  School security was discussed and efforts to increase security have been reviewed with the Chief of Police.  The 2003-2004 on site audit is complete.  Gonnella thanked the custodial and maintenance staffs’ for the efforts in getting the school open.  The Borough Council’s Education Committee is requesting several meetings during the year with the Board to discuss items of mutual interest.
COMMITTEE REPORTS:

Finance & Facilities: Gerard Laudati, Chairperson.

The committee is scheduled to meet on 9/20/04.
Other matters of discussion:

· The Board discussed the merits of attending the NJSBA Conference in October.  The Board needs to link its goals to workshops and action labs in order to make it a more meaningful conference.
· Mancino presented Leschuk with a newspaper ad for SAT Prep Courses via mail.  Dr. Leschuk stated the classroom setting is very important in SAT Prep, but would pass information on to the Guidance Office.

· The Board reviewed the draft of a letter that will be distributed to the newspapers regarding recent budget events.

· Zimmerman suggested changing the dates of our meetings to facilitate the shared services of videotaping meetings.

· Mancino presented his report on recording of Board Meetings.  A resolution will be added to the agenda to authorize a committee to revise By-Law #9326.

Motion was made by Zimmerman, seconded by Laudati that the meeting be opened to the public.  Motion carried unanimously.  

· Mr. Felner was concerned with the field conditions and lack of watering.  Gonnella stated the sprinkler system was turned off to allow the fertilizer application to set.  Mr. Felner also requested a gate & bathroom key for the weekend.  Mr. Gonnella stated that could be coordinated through Mr. Lafferty’s Office.

Motion was made by Mancino, seconded by Zimmerman, that the meeting be closed to the public.  Motion carried unanimously.

RESOLUTION:  Introduced by Mancino, who moved its adoption, seconded by Laudati, Be It Resolved by the Board of Education of Kenilworth that the Board of Education meet in private session, from which the public shall be excluded, to discuss the topics of negotiations, litigation,  and personnel which private discussion is being held pursuant to Section 7b and 8 of the Open Public Meetings Act.  The matters under discussion will be disclosed to the public as soon as final decisions are made and voted upon.  Motion carried unanimously.

At 10:35 p.m. President LoBello called a 5-minute recess.

At 10:48 p.m. President LoBello reconvened the public session, and informed the public that the Board took no action in private executive session.  

Motion was made by Laudati, seconded by Mancino, that when the meeting adjourns, it adjourns to the call of the chair.  Motion carried unanimously.

Meeting adjourned 10:49 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Vincent A. Gonnella 

Secretary to the Board
